STURBRIDGE CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Minutes for December 20, 2007

Members Present:  

Dave Barnicle (DB), Chairman, Donna Grehl (DG), Frank Damiano (FD), 

Members Absent:

Ed Goodwin (EG) and David Mitchell (DM)

Also Present:

Erin Jacque (EJ), Conservation Agent, Meg Noyes, Mary Berry, Paul Hatch, Robert Duff, David Roberts, James Wiseman, Heather Blakely, Chris Chabot.

At 7:00 p.m. a quorum of members was not present.  The Commission proceeded with “Walk-ins”.

Walk Ins

Request for Emergency Certification - Pilot Travel – 

Robert Duff present representing Pilot Travel.  

· Duff explained that a Certificate of Non-Compliance had been issued by the state Department of Conservation and Recreation Office of Dam Safety and Pilot was ordered to bring the water level down on Ovide Pond and to remove the weir boards.  Duff stated that he is requesting an Emergency Certification to bring the water level down, remove the sediment, remove the weir boards, and do some clearing and cleaning up of vegetation around the spillway and dam.  Duff explained that Phase I and II inspections were required followed by an Emergency Action Plan.  

· EJ explained that the original Certificate of Non-Compliance dated October 5, 2007 stated that the dam was in unsafe condition and a number of conditions were set in order for Pilot to come into compliance with the dam safety order.  EJ explained that an extension was requested because the order was not received in time to comply.

· Duff explained that the Order was sent to the incorrect address.

· EJ explained that one condition of the dam safety order was that within 30-days of issuance the water level would have to be brought down to the spillway.  EJ stated general conditions were listed by DCR as to how the release would take place.  EJ explained that the Emergency Management Director and Conservation Commission are supposed to be informed in writing as to Pilots intentions with the release.  EJ stated that once the water level has been brought down the Commission is supposed to be notified when the vegetation is to be removed, and informed again when the correct water level has been established.  EJ stated that the recipient is also supposed to inform the Commission and Emergency Management Director in writing as to what steps will be taken to prevent future problems including monitoring and maintenance.

· DG asked if the problems were due to beavers.

· Duff stated that beavers had something to do with the problem.  Duff explained that the beaver dam removal is supposed to happen in the spring.  Duff explained a beaver permit has been received from the state to remove the beavers.

· DB stated that he was aware that the town refused to issue the emergency beaver removal permit.  *DB stated he would like a copy of any permit issued by the state.  DB stated a blow out of the culvert pipe had caused the wash out of the road.  DB stated that the culvert was not designed properly, and had a joint located right in the middle of the street.  DB stated that the washout happened right in the middle of the road, and the emergency certification to repair the blowout was issued because the hotel was inaccessible. 

· EJ stated that the office of dam safety stated that the dam was in “significant hazard potential and was in an unsafe condition”.  EJ stated that there are several follow-ups required after the lowering the water level.  EJ stated that under additional requirements it was stated in the DCR letter that the recipient had to apply for appropriate permits to be in compliance with the Wetlands Protection Act, and any and all other applicable permitting.  EJ stated that all abutters and property owners within a half mile down stream as well as numerous other contacts are supposed to be kept informed of any and all dam related activities on the site.  EJ read the extension letter and conditions from DCR office of dam into record.  EJ stated she spoke with Bill Saloma, and Ed Hughes of DCR and Joe Bellino and Phil Nadeau of DEP.  EJ stated there was consensus at DCR that the dam needed to be fixed.  EJ stated there was assertion from DEP that a NOI was necessary, due to the potential for resource area alteration.  EJ stated Nadeau stated that the recipient has the right to appeal to the Commission for an Emergency Certification.  

· DB stated he doesn’t think it is an emergency and he thinks that a Notice of Intent is necessary.  DB stated that that the fact is that there is a period of time that has lapsed and due to the potential for downstream alteration and flooding he feels a Notice of Intent needs to be filed.

· Duff stated that there is only one abutter.  <Duff’s testimony difficult to hear>.  

· DG asks for clarification on the location of the Hamant Brook.

· Duff explains the location.

· DB stated that a Notice of Intent would outline a plan in writing.  DB stated he feels safer requiring a Notice of Intent.  DB stated that he is concerned about the downstream impacts of the work and he stated that the Notice of Intent would allow the Commission more oversight of the work.

· <Duffs testimony difficult to hear>.  Duff stated weir boards would be removed and after the weir boards were removed a Notice of Intent would be filed. <Duffs testimony difficult to hear>.  

· DB stated that DCR was concerned about the control of the release.

· <Duffs testimony difficult to hear>.  Duff stated he has a good repore with DCR.  <Duffs testimony difficult to hear>.  

· DB suggested a Notice of Intent is appropriate.  DB stated his vote not to issue the Emergency Certification permit.  DB stated that since there is not a quorum that the board can’t consider the permit at the present.  *DB stated that an official notice would be sent to DCR informing them that the Sturbridge Conservation Commission will require an NOI filing.  DB stated that the Commission would get Duff on the agenda once a NOI is submitted.

· DG asked how the work would take place (by hand or with machinery).

· Duff stated probably by hand.

· DG stated that with an NOI there would be no “probably”.

· EJ stated she has concerns about the Commissions notification of this work-taking place, mainly that if the intent was to get the work done that more detail should have been provided in writing detailing the items listed in the DCR letter.  EJ stated that there should have been details provided to the Commission in regards to when Pilot hoped to do the release, how the release would be handled, how the dredging would be done, and mitigation that would be put into place to prevent erosion.  EJ stated that this is all information that needs to be provided to the Commission before any decision should be made.  

· DB stated the NOI would provide this detail and control.

· DG asked who would be doing inspections every 90 days.

· <Duffs testimony difficult to hear>.

· DG asked in terms of maintenance, who would be in charge of making sure the maintenance was done correctly?

· Duff stated Pilot would be in charge in maintenance.

· DG stated that maintenance is a problem with all applicants and when things are not maintained problems arise.

· <Duffs testimony difficult to hear>.

· EJ stated that she recommended that a umbrella Notice of Intent be filed to cover not only the work being proposed now to repair the dam problem, but also ongoing maintenance issues.  EJ stated the previous Order of Conditions does not cover maintenance and it will expire next summer.

· DB stated that requiring the Notice of Intent covers the town legally to insure the work is done correctly and responsibly.
DB stated there would be a five-minute recess.
7:30 PM Public Hearing –NOI CONTINUED from 11/15/07 for DEP 300-758: 43 mobile home sites as well as storm water management and the addition of a customer owned/operated septic system at 1 Kelly Road.  P. B. Hatch, CE, representing Sturbridge Retirement Co-Op.

Hearing Continued to January 10, 2008 at 7:15 p.m.
7:50 PM  Public Hearing  - NOI DEP 300-TBA:  Existing house demolition and reconstruction at 88 Westwood Drive.  Trifone Design representing B. Nawrot.  *Notice of hearing not posted timely
8:15 PM  Public Hearing–NOI CONTINUED from 11/15/07 for DEP 300-760: Proposed septic system  repair at 98 Gladding Lane.  Green Hill Engineering representing T. Paquin

Hearing Continued to January 10, 2008 at 8:10 p.m.

8:30 PM Public Hearing – NOI CONTINUTED from 12/6/07 for DEP 300-762: Septic system repair at 288 Cedar Street.  Green Hill Engineering representing P. Gillen.

Hearing Continued to January 10, 2008 at 8:30 p.m.

Frank Damiano arrived after the recess at ~8:45 p.m.

8:45 PM  Public Hearing - NOI CONTINUED from 12/6/07 for DEP-761: Single-family house addition and property improvements at 26 Tantasqua Shore Dr.  Jalbert Engineering, Inc. representing M. Noyes.

David Roberts was present on behalf of M. Noyes.  M. Noyes also present.

· Roberts explained that the Notice of Intent being reviewed is for 3 proposed additions. Roberts explained the specification of the proposed additions.  Roberts explained the revisions to the plans that were made as a result of the site visit.  Roberts explained that two of the trees would be removed and replaced with natural plantings.

· DB stated that he recommends a gravel area along the edge of the pavement to be a pervious surface for the runoff.  DB also stated he wanted the erosion controls extended.

· Roberts stated he could put in a flow diffuser.

· DB noted that for the record FD had not been present for the previous hearing, nor had he viewed the minutes.  

· Roberts stated that he had basically presented the entire project.

· DB stated he was okay with one of the additions due to it being on stilts.

· FD asked why one of the other additions could not be put on sono tubes.

· Roberts stated that the addition would be too heavy for sono tubes.

MOTION:
Moved by FD, seconded by DG to approve the Notice of Intent and issue an Order of Conditions with noted modifications and to close the public hearing.

Discussion:

· DB stated that the Commission needs to inform the applicant that the permit will not be signed until the revisions are received.

9:00 PM Public Hearing – NOI CONTINUED from 11/15/07 for DEP 300-759: Proposed garage

Removal and associated driveway work at 12 Birch Street. Jalbert Engineering representing J. Wiseman 

David Roberts of Jalbert Engineering present.  James Wiseman present.

· Roberts stated that as a result of the site visit the plans have been revised to show changes in the mean annual high water line, and also the inclusion of restoration in the form of plantings.  

· FD asked about the reduction of impervious surface on the site.

· Roberts stated it was only a reduction of 5%.  Roberts stated that a flow diffuser was incorporated in the plan.

· Wiseman stated that the high water line was adjusted, and the location of the addition was moved back.

· DG asked if the trees near the house would be saved.

· Roberts stated that the applicant would like to keep the trees, but it will depend on whether the trees are adversely affected by the work.

· DB stated it sounds like removal of the trees is a last option.

· DG stated that she would like to see the trees replaced if they need to be removed.

MOTION:
Moved by FD, seconded DB by to approve the Notice of Intent application as revised and issue an Order of Conditions and to close the public hearing.  

Vote: 3/0

9:15 PM  Public Hearing – NOI CONTINUED from 12/6/07 for DEP 300-763:  Proposed addition to a deck within the buffer  zone at  59 Clark Road.   Bertin Engineering representing Christopher and Tammy Chabot.

Heather Blakely was present representing 

· DB asked EJ to review the site visit report.  DB stated he was concerned about moving the rockwall.

· EJ read from the site visit report notes.

· Blakely stated there would be erosion controls in place work on the rock wall would only be a temporary disturbance.  Blakely stated that the piers would not cause as mush disturbance as excavating a foundation would.  Blakely stated that the movement of the rocks in the rock wall would only be temporary and the rocks will be put back into place.

· DB asked about the possibility of moving the addition away from the wetlands.

· Blakely stated that architecturally it would not work.  Blakely explained the other changes to the plan that would intercept the runoff, like crushed stone.

· EJ asked for more clarification as to why the room could not be moved forward.

· Blakely stated that a huge chunk of the wall would be removed to make the addition.  Blakely explained that moving the addition forward would make the connection to the house impossible.

· DB stated that his main concern is impacts during construction.  DB stated that he does not want a silt fence installed, but only hay bales.

· FD asked about the timeline for construction.

· Blakely stated the rocks would be moved temporarily, not taken off site.  Blakely stated that the rocks will be put back in place and the site will be stabilized.

· EJ asked about the placement of the hay bales.

· Blakely stated it follows the flow of runoff.

· DG asked if the gravel under the driveway would be adequate to catch the runoff.

· Blakely stated it would be a very large area of infiltration.

MOTION:
Moved by FD, seconded by DG to approve the Notice of Intent and issue an Order of Conditions and to close the public hearing.  



Vote: 3/0

9:30 PM  Public Hearing – NOI DEP 300-TBA:  Proposal to construct 4,680 s.f. Building at 421 Main Street.  Jalbert Engineering, Inc representing Arland Tool & Mfg. Inc.

David Roberts of Jalbert Engineering was present on behalf of Arland Tool & Mfg.

· Roberts presented the plan for a building addition and renovation.

· DB asked if there would be stockpiling.

· Roberts stated all materials will be loaded into a truck and removed off site.

· FD asked about the limit of work and erosion controls.

· Roberts stated that there is an erosion control barrier and they will stay outside the tree line.

· DB stated he did not want to see a silt fence trenched.

· Roberts stated that the additional protection is worth the 6” trench, which will provide an additional layer of protection.

· EJ stated that the only issue she sees with the plan is the small corner of the addition, which is in the 50 foot no structure area.  EJ stated that the area is negligible considering the corner of the proposed addition is only about a foot within the 50-foot no structure area.

· DB stated that he does not think the delineation of the 50-foot no structure area is accurate because the area mapped is a constructed man made tailrace.

· Roberts noted that almost the entire property is in floodplain and the applicant was avoiding the floodplain with the design.  

Public Hearing continued to 8:50 p.m. on January 10, 2008.
9:40 PM OTHER BUSINESS (As Time Allows)

Pending Appeals

· DB stated that the Commission should to talk about the Pelski site and the Simpson site regarding the status of the DEP appeals.  DB stated that as a result of the negotiations with DEP the plans for the Simpson project have been revised to incorporate the changes suggested by the Conservation Commission. DB stated it has been suggested that the applicant come back before the Commission with the revised Notice of Intent.  DB stated that if the applicant does not come back before the Commission the litigation will continue.  DB asked if the commission is in favor of the applicant coming back before the board and if the commission is in favor of waiving the application fees.

· FD stated he is not in favor of waiving the application fees.

· DG asked when the Commission was last taken to court.

· DB explained that the last court case and Superceding Order that was issued was for Allen Homestead.

· FD asked if DEP is going to issue the Superceding Order regardless.

· EJ asked what would happen the bylaw appeal if a superceding order were issued.

· DB stated that the appeal of the bylaw stands and superior court would either uphold or deny the bylaw ruling.  DB stated that DEP has already said that the bylaw ruling will not be upheld.  DB stated he would like for the applicant to come back before the Commission with the application.

· EJ asked if modifications have been made since the DEP appeal.

· DB stated yes.

· FD asked if the bylaw is overturned what is the point of the bylaw.

· DB stated that the bylaw issues are looked at on a case-by-case basis.

· EJ stated that when the bylaw is appealed, the superior court judge would look to DEP for guidance at the hearing.  If DEP attests that the issue being appealed is unreasonable on the part of the commission, the judge could take DEP’s recommendations and overturn the Commission’s decision.

· DB and FD discussed whether or not the plan should be reconsidered.

· FD stated he is not in favor of waiving the fee.

· DG stated she is not in favor of waiving the fee.

Site Visit Reports

· DB stated that the Commission visited the Pelski site with the DEP.  DB stated that DEP has made the assertion that the local board does not have jurisdiction over stormwater on a single family home.  DB stated that a Certificate of Compliance couldn’t be withheld due to the stormwater system not being installed.

· FD stated that the stormwater system was approved as mitigation, and should still be required.

· EJ and DB discussed the specifics of the application.

· DB stated that the Pelski’s would like to know if the Notice of Intent application could be refiled.  DB stated that the Pelski’s have threatened to take legal action.  DB asking for a consensus from the Commission as to whether the Pelski’s should reapply.  DB stated that the Pelski’s expressed concern over the time frame for approval and wants to know how many meetings it will take to be approved before reapplying.

· FD stated that the Pelski’s could not be guaranteed how long the review will take and stated that no applicant can be assured of how many meetings the review and approval will take.  FD stated that if the applicant wants to reapply they have the right to do so, but he doesn’t think its correct to suggest some amount of time the review will take.

· DG stated all the commission can do when reviewing is try to protect the resources.

· DB asked EJ to send out a list of site visits for next week.

Erosion Monitoring Reports

· EJ stated that Allen Homestead is not in compliance with the Order of Conditions.

· *DB recommended that EJ send a letter to Frank Noel asking what actions would be taken to stabilizing the site by January 7, 2008.  DB stated that if no action is taken by January 10, 2008 that enforcement action would be taken.
New Business
· EJ informed the Commission that (2) Requests for Certificates of Compliance were received for 51 Holland Road, and 52 Stallion Hill Road.

· EJ stated that she received the vegetation management reports on the lakes treatment and the treatments in the report complied with the Orders of Conditions.

· DB explained that the Commission would be reviewing lot “build-ability” for the assessor’s office.  DB asked EJ to discuss with the Building Inspector and Planning Department how the determinations of “build-ability” should be made.

Signed Permits

NOI Extension Permits 

· DEP 300-641: 6 Hall Road

· DEP 300-638: 5 Whittmore Road

· DEP 300-639: 8 Hall Road

· DEP 300-625: 16 Birch Street

Certificates of Compliance
· DEP 300-558: 500 Main Street, Ed Galonek
· DEP 300-622: 76 South Shore, Peter Mimeault
· DEP 300-644: 118 Arnold Street, Kathleen Strum

MOTION:
Moved by FD, seconded by DG to adjourn.  



Vote 3/0
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